Rushford Town Board Minutes

Wednesday, May 4, 2011 
The Town of Rushford Board meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm on May 4, 2011 by Chairman Thomas Egan followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  Roll call was taken with Jerry Schoonover, Patrick Kafer and Peggy Hendricks present.  Kathryn Lewis was absent due to health reasons.  Also present for all or part of the meeting:  11 additional persons per attendance record on file.  
Statement of Public Notice   The Rushford Board Meeting was posted at the Eureka and Waukau Post office, the town hall door and the town web page.  Notices were mailed to Town Board members and the Zoning Administrator.   Three public hearing notices were posted and additionally published in the Oshkosh Northwestern.  

Clerks Report & Minutes:    Motion by Kafer, 2nd by Schoonover to approve the minutes as presented for the April 6, 2011 town board meeting.  Motion carried.  
Treasurers Report was given by Peggy Hendricks.  The balance in the general account is $177,745.06. There is $71,086.85 in 3 separate Fire Truck CD’s.  The Town tax account has $113.00.  Motion by Schoonover, 2nd by Kafer to accept the treasurer’s report.  Motion carried.  
Payment of invoices –Peggy Hendricks approved and submitted to the board the bills for May in the amount of $16,136.27 for approval of payment.  Motion by Kafer, 2nd by Schoonover to pay May’s bills as submitted.  Motion carried.  
Communications & Correspondence – Hendricks stated we received $2881.03 for our recycling grant this year.  

Tom Egan read a letter from the Wisconsin Towns Association that requested a call for action to contact our State Senator to ask them to include in the State Budget a change in the prevailing wage law for public construction projects to restore the threshold to the level of 2009 of $234,000 with indexing that amount in the future. (The state budget two years ago lowered the level to projects over $25,000 and eliminated the indexing change each year) and to restore the cuts in per mile minimum General Transportation Aids in 2012 and increase the per mile payment by $50 per mile in the first year to $2,167 per mile.  (The Governor’s budget proposal cuts the per mile by 3% or $64 per mile from the current $2117 per mile being paid in 2011)  Hendricks stated that the Town had already sent a resolution concerning the prevailing wage to the State Assembly.  She will contact the State Senator on these two items.
Tom Egan read a letter from Dave Wilson from Mesa AZ requesting information on the Town of Rushford and its history for he has a collection book on various townships.  The clerk will send out the requested information for David.
Tom Egan read a thank you letter from Kim Biedermann-Omro Community Development director, thanking the Town of Rushford for its allocation of 2011 Winnebago County per capita funds to the City of Omro.  They are working on some major projects to improve the opportunity for job creation, create a positive culture for business retention and expansion, and increase the tax base in Winnebago County.  The near completion of the industrial park expansion is due in part of the Town of Rushford’s contributions.  

Tom Egan went down to 11 (d) on  the agenda for Dave Tellock from Veolia was present to give information on the discussion of garbage & recycling fees for parcels #022 0517 & 022 1042 owned by Waukau Creek, LLC.  Both of these parcels have multi-family dwellings on them.  Each parcel has been charged one recycling/garbage pickup cost per year of $150.  Veolia had been audited and the state wanted to know why recycling and garbage was not charged on all the units.  Dave explained years back it was agreed with Mr King that he either would be charged by Veolia for the dumpsters, or for garbage/recycling on the units by the township.  Dave stated that it was up to the town on how he should be charged.  He either should be exempted from the town and Veolia would charge him, or the town would charge him for recycling/garbage pickup and Veolia would make price adjustments on the dumpsters he decided to keep.   Currently Veolia is not charging him anything and the town is just charging for one unit on each parcel.  #022 0517 on Senn Road has 9 units in 3 separate buildings.  #022 1042 is on Hwy 116 with 3 units.  As Dave mentioned, between these 12 units, they are only being charged $300/year for garbage and recycling.  He thought he should be charged as everyone else is being charged in the township.  He is not being charged enough for the services rendered.  Fred Kasten mentioned he also has a duplex on County Hwy E.
Mr King was not present, for he had called and could not make the meeting due to medical reasons.  Pat Kafer asked if he was being charged at all.  Hendricks stated that he is getting charged $150/year for each parcel, not for each family unit.  Dave stated that he is not being charged for any of the dumpsters on the properties.   Pat Kafer asked how this was bought to the town’s attention and Dave stated it was because of the audit at Veolia’s.  Pat Kafer asked how the duplex rental unit in Eureka was being charged.  That duplex is being charged $300/yr.  Pat asked if he could just be charged by Veolia for the dumpsters.  Tom Egan stated that various farmers have dumpsters, but they also get charged for garbage/recycling pickup.  Recycling is a law and everyone is required to have recycling pickup in the township.  This has fell through the cracks, but something has to be done.  Nothing more can be done for this year, but it should be straightened out for next year.  
For people who have dumpsters, Veolia has been taking the towns charge of $150/yr off the cost of the dumpster that they charge.  
Motion by Kafer, 2nd by Schoonover that Mr King gets charged $150/yr for garbage & recycling for each rental unit on all of his properties.  

Discussion:  Pat Kafer asked if Mr King decided to keep the dumpsters what would be done.  Mr Tellock stated he would adjust the cost as he does for others.  Hendricks asked how many units were on each parcel.  There are 9 units on Senn, 2 on Hwy E and 3 on Hwy 116.  Mr Tellock asked if you would charge for each building or for each unit.  For example, there are 3 buildings on Senn Road which consists of 9 units.  Mr Kafer stated that each unit is making garbage.  

Motion carried with 2 ayes, 1 nay.  Mr Tellock said he would try to call Mr King and Hendricks stated that she would send him a letter.  

Tom Egan jumped down to #15 on the agenda – Town Zoning Report – Tom Jackson
Tom Jackson stated that the zoning committee met on April 27.  First on the agenda was the appointment of members and terms of the zoning committee.  Approval was requested for the following nominations:  Tom Jackson was nominated chair, Dean Kaderabek was nominated vice-chair.  They are into their 4th yr.  Peggy Hendricks was appointed recording secretary.  Terms are 1 yr for Mr Egan, 2 yrs for Jan Clausen and Dean Kaderabek and 3 years for Larry Hildebrand and Tom Jackson.   Motion by Kafer, 2nd by Schoonover to approve the appointments for the zoning committee.  Motion carried.  
Next on the agenda was the Public Hearing for a conditional use permit for Amanda Reschlein, agent for Deb Reschlein, 4195 Rushford Ave, Omro, WI parcel # 022 019502.  The committee approved a conditional use permit for 4 adult animals along with adequate fencing for confinement of the animals.  Tom Jackson said it should be researched what animal units are.   It was thought horses were 1 ½ animal units, cow = 2 and 20 chickens.  

Motion by Kafer, 2nd by Schoonover to approve the Conditional use permit for Deb Reschlein, 4195 Rushford Ave for parcel #022 019502 to allow 4 adult animals and to go along with the recommendations of the zoning committee. Motion carried unanimously.
Next was the CSM approval and zoning change for Donald & Marietta Malson, 2820 County Hwy E, Berlin.  They request a zoning change from A-2 to A-3 on parcel #022 0739.  They want to take 1.5A out of the 32.8A parcel for a single family residence for his son.  There was discussion on the cemetery.  If more land is needed, land to the east could be available if needed.  A proposed CSM was available.  The zoning committee approved the zoning change.  

Motion by Kafer, 2nd by Schoonover to approve the CSM as presented and to change lot 1 on the CSM from A-2 to A-3.  Motion carried unanimously.

Last public hearing was a conditional use permit for Jim & Peggy Hendricks, 3570 N Cty Rd K, Omro, Parcel # 022-043002.  Requested was permission to manufacture distilled spirits for legal beverage consumption on A-2 property.  The zoning committee approved the Conditional use permit with the following conditions:

· Use the existing structure
· Will be reviewed 1 year after startup

· Retain county, state and federal permits and town permits if required.

Pat Kafer abstained from voting.  

It was asked how much would be produced once they were up and running.  Karl Hendricks stated that a 800 gal fermentor that they would be using would produce200 gals.  They figure on 2 runs a week at the maximum.  Bottling will be done on site.  A distributor would come and distribute it out to retail outlets.  

Tom Egan asked if the request could be reworded, for the way it reads – the word consumption makes some think they can come to the property to consume.   Hendricks stated it was put that way so others would know it was a food grade product.   It could be reworded for legal beverage sales or just to manufacture spirits.  It was asked if this would be done 24/7.  Mr Hendricks stated that a run takes about 5 days from start to finish.  

Motion by Schoonover, 2nd by Egan to approve the Conditional use permit for Jim & Peggy Hendricks, 3570 N County Road K, Omro, Parcel # 022-043002 to manufacture distilled spirits and go along with the recommendations of the zoning committee.  Tom Egan stated that they would need to get a building permit for when they start remodeling the existing building they will be using.  Motion carried by 2, one abstained.  
There was a presentation for renewable energy – mainly wind turbines from representatives from 7th Generation.  They would like to install a wind turbine in the subdivision on County Road M, Waukau.  This is a green subdivision.  It will be worked on what will be needed for ordinances at the next zoning meeting.  James Erdmann property was discussed.  The zoning committee approved sending him a letter to remind him of staying with his plans for his property.  Hendricks read the letter that was delivered to Mr Erdmann notifying him that his property would be discussed at this board meeting for he was to deliver a site plan and apply for a building permit by 1st part of January.  Pat Kafer asked how it was delivered.  The letter was mailed and the constable delivered the letter.  

Roger Kasuboski was discussed for there was concern that he was in non compliance, for there is still a lot of non farm equipment on the property and the building that was to be moved before the snow came was still where it was located previously.  

They also discussed Enterprise School which is for sale and what possibility could be done with the land.  Additional discussion was on river buoys & getting GIS coordinates so they can be placed in the same spot every year.  
Old Business:  Mailbox for Rushford Town Hall:  Peggy Hendricks said that she did some checking with the Omro Post Office to see if they would deliver mail in our drop box that we have.  A post master checked it out and said they would if the drop box was moved over on the sidewalk.  Tom Egan said it could not be placed where the handicapped parking was.  Pat Kafer asked what the trips to the post office were for.  Hendricks stated that it varies.  Mail is picked up except on days when she is unable to, certain days letters are sent out along with bills and registered letters.  Postage is bought as needed.  It was asked if she would like the mailbox next to the road and Hendricks said she preferred if it was not.  She feels more comfortable with the mail box under lighting since it is for local government.  It was asked if they would deliver in the drop box that we have and the post office said they would.  We just could not send mail out, for it is a lock box and there is no flag on it to alert the postmaster to pickup.  It was noted that mailman can pick up mail in a locked box.  There was also concern if we used it for a mail box, if we could still use it as a drop box, for people do drop off papers and items in the drop box.  It was asked if we could purchase another mailbox.  Pat Kafer feels we should not purchase another mail box.  He feels that we should only use it for dropping off mail.  We can move it down the sidewalk and that way we could still use it as a drop box.  If mail needs to be sent, it can be sent from the post office or a home mailbox.  We still might have to cross that bridge if they close down the post office.  Fred Kasten said he felt it was a good idea to have a mail box when the bridge is out of commission, but if we are trying to save money, it is not a good idea.  We are a government run entity and security is very important with the documents, tax notices and other items that are sent out.  If those are sent out, a person would still have to go to the post office.  
Motion by Kafer, 2nd by Schoonover that this be tabled until the June 1st meeting so the clerk can look into if we can use what we have if it is not used to send mail and still legally use it as a drop box , and to  check with other townships to see what they are doing.   She also should price out a different locked postal box.  Motion carried.
Discussion/action of non-compliance – Tom Egan stated that we have talked about Mr Erdmann earlier and heard the courtesy letter that was sent to him.  Jerry asked if the house he has qualifies as an underground house.  Mr Timm stated it does not.  It was asked if Sean Edinger, Constable, delivered the letter directly to Mr Erdmann and it was not known.  Pat Kafer said we should talk to our constable and see who the letter was delivered to.  It was decided we will let this go till next month to see if Mr Erdmann takes any action.  
Hendricks read the courtesy letter sent to Mr. & Mrs. Kasuboski informing them that their non-compliance would be discussed at this board meeting.  

Motion by Kafer, 2nd by Schoonover that if that building is not moved by June 15, that the town will place an order to have it removed.  If he has any questions he can come to the June 1st meeting.  Motion carried.

Assessors Report – Larry Timm:  Motion by Schoonover, 2nd by Kafer to hold the Board of Review on Friday, June 3rd from 6-8 pm  Motion carried.
Motion by Schoonover, 2nd by Kafer to hold Open Book at the Town of Rushford on May 18 from 3-7 pm.  Motion carried.

New Business:  Motion by Kafer, 2nd by Schoonover to approve picnic license for 2011 to Waukau Flying Mane, Omro Police Department, Eureka Landings, Eureka Snowmobile Club, Past Tymes and Waukau Youth Center.  Motion carried.

Tom Egan said that Rural Mutual explained to him that the treasurer, the clerk, constable and the assessor of a town should be bonded.  Hendricks corrected that an elected assessor has to be bonded, not an appointed one.  They can be bonded for any amount.  This is a State Statue.  Rural Mutual will get back to Tom with more information.  Pat Kafer mentioned that the agent use to attend annual meetings but he has not been invited for a few years.  He would like to meet with the agent and discuss the bonding and go though the insurance policy.  There is an extra bonding for the treasurer that some take out at tax time.  This is not required though the state and this is what the board has voted at the end of the year in the past.
Tom Egan went though the Rural Mutual Insurance renewal that was received.  He mentioned that pictures should be taken and put in the safe in case of fire or damage.  Tom Egan suggested that we invite the agent to the next board meeting.

Tom Egan stated that Zel Lind has all three of his parcels up for sale.  Parcels 022-0090, 022-009001 & 022-009002 on 8995 & 9003 Liberty School Road.  There is a trailer on one parcel and Tom believes he received a letter informing him that the trailer would have to be fixed up or removed.  No one has been in the trailer and it was to be removed.  Motion by Kafer, 2nd by Schoonover to send a letter to Zel & Pamela Lind informing him that the mobile home on parcel #022-009002 is not in compliance and will have to be removed.  Enclose the zoning ordinance with the letter.  Motion carried.  
Discussion of Town Hall maintenance/needs:   Mowing of the town hall was discussed.  Kyle Kafer did a good job last year.  Pat Kafer asked about the matting that was placed down and how come nothing was coming up.  The outlet was plugged up and Pat dug that out, for it was clogged with straw.   Patsy Pomplun stated it might be prairie flowers and they would come up later.  Just the berm was seeded down.  
Upcoming meetings and workshops :  
· County Planning & Zoning workshop at the town hall on May 31 from 4-6.  Fred Kasten explained at this meeting, they will go though the Farmland Preservation, maps, etc.  This is an information meeting and will be held at 3 other townships.  Tom asked if we are inviting everyone in the A-1 districts on our map.  Fred said the extension office will be sending out cards and we also should send out notice.  Tom Egan asked if there is a time limit when a landowner decides if they want to be in or out of a Farmland Preservation program.  Fred mentioned that they do not have a time for this yet.  There was suppose to be a 30 day window if someone got out, but the state is not enforcing this at this time, so they can get out at any time, but they would still need to pay for a zoning change.  The county is looking at a 30 day window with little or no charge to change zoning if this is adopted. 

Once the agenda is sent out, the clerk should send out postcards to the land owners.

· Landowner information meeting regarding cost-sharing for conservation practices jointly sponsored by NRCS, FSA, Winnebago County Land & Water Conservation & UW-Extension on July 28th from 10 am – noon at Rushford Town hall.
Reports on Meetings that have been attended:  
· Winnebago Unit Meeting at the Town of Black Wolf at 6:30 pm April 7

Jerry Schoonover and Fred Kasten attended this meeting.  Representatives of the legislature were present.  Farmland preservation and things going on in Madison was discussed.    

· Annual Meeting April 13 at 7:00 – report given by Tom Egan.
County Zoning Committee Report:  Fred Kasten reported that the comprehensive plan is almost done.  The Farmland Preservation has been incorporated into that and another review meeting will be coming up along with the county informational meetings being held around the county.
Building Permit Report  Tom Egan reported there were 5 building permits for the month of April.
Discussion on Town Maintenance:  The County has been checking the roads out.  They do not have a report done as yet from the road tour that was taken with the town board members.  They will start filling pot holes in.  Tom Egan has not heard anything from the county for the brushing that will be done by the inmates.  Peggy Hendricks reported Bob Eckstein will be picking up large recyclables May 23-29.  Residents will have to call to set up a pickup time and no recyclables may be placed out by the road.   Bob’s number is 379-6016.
A spring newsletter will be sent out as soon as possible.  The clerk was waiting for open book and Board of Review dates to be decided on.

Pat Kafer suggested  letters be sent to Tim Zillges and Ripon Truck to see if they were interested in submitting mowing bids for the township.  By the 4th of July, they would like to see mowing done to the at least to the middle of the ditch and later in the fall – go back all the way to the right away.
Hendricks explained that we have a lot of fire signs that we cannot use.  Langes will not take them back and she cannot find reflective numbers to go over the ones we have.  Pat Kafer said to purchase the ones we need now.  He will take a sign to a man in Ripon to see if there is something he could do so we can re use the signs.  

Tom Egan mentioned that Mark Hoffman approached him for he wants to sell class D fireworks on Hwy 91.  Fred said according to our zoning code that could be done in a commercial district with a Conditional Use permit.  

Pat Kafer said the sometime soon, the mill in Eureka will have to be addressed.  He thought some kind of clean up would have taken place by now, especially the scrap, for that is going for a good price at this time.  A few residents have expressed concern.  
Motion by Kafer, 2nd by Schoonover to adjourn the meeting at 8:55.  Motion carried.  
Respectfully submitted by Peggy Hendricks, Clerk
